





# Are Prescription Opioids Driving the Opioid Crisis? Assumptions vs Facts 👌

Mark Edmund Rose, BS, MA 🐱

Pain Medicine, Volume 19, Issue 4, 1 April 2018, Pages 793–807, https://doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnx048 **Published:** 27 December 2017

Views ▼ PDF Cite Permissions Share ▼

## Abstract

OXFORD

#### **Objective**

Sharp increases in opioid prescriptions, and associated increases in overdose deaths in the 2000s, evoked widespread calls to change perceptions of opioid analgesics. Medical literature discussions of opioid analgesics began emphasizing patient and public health hazards. Repetitive exposure to this information may influence physician assumptions.

**Article Navigation** 

assumptions about prescription opioid

analgesics, including their role in the ongoing opioid overdose epidemic, have not been scrutinized.

#### Methods

Information was obtained by searching PubMed, governmental agency websites, and conference proceedings.

#### Results

Opioid analgesic prescribing and associated overdose deaths both peaked around 2011 and are in long-term decline; the sharp overdose increase recorded in 2014 was driven by illicit fentanyl and heroin. Nonmethadone prescription opioid analgesic deaths, in the absence of co-ingested benzodiazepines, alcohol, or other central nervous system/respiratory depressants, are infrequent. Within five years of initial prescription opioid misuse, 3.6% initiate heroin use. The United States consumes 80% of the world opioid supply, but opioid access is nonexistent for 80% and severely restricted for 4.1% of the global population.

### Conclusions

Many current assumptions about opioid analgesics are ill-founded. Illicit fentanyl and heroin, not opioid prescribing, now fuel the current opioid overdose epidemic. National discussion has often neglected the potentially devastating effects of uncontrolled chronic pain. Opioid analgesic prescribing and related overdoses are in decline, at great cost to patients with pain who have benefited or may benefit from, but cannot access, opioid analgesic therapy.

Keywords: Analgesic, Chronic Pain, Opioids, Overdose, Prescribing, Safety
Topic: heroin, opioid analgesics, overdose, pain, chronic pain, opioids, prescribing behavior
Issue Section: Review Article

# Introduction

Opioid analgesics remain the most effective drug class for controlling severe pain, but carry potential for adverse effects, misuse, and overdose [1,2]. Sharp increases in opioid prescriptions, and corresponding increases in overdose deaths in the 2000s, evoked widespread reactions to change perceptions of opioid analgesics. This reaction eventually led to a climate of polarization [3]. The nature of informational content may influence physician perceptions; repetitive exposure may strengthen perceptions into assumptions and conventional wisdom that guide clinical decision-making [4]. While highly consequential to patients whose quality of life and function benefit from opioid analgesia [3], current assumptions about opioid analgesic prescribing have not been scrutinized. Therefore, these assumptions were examined for validity. Data were obtained from multiple public, including governmental, sources, as described below. Although an effort was made to identify all relevant information, inadvertent omission is possible.

## Background

The important role of opioid analgesics is broadly accepted in acute pain, cancer pain, and palliative/end-of-life care, but opioid use in chronic noncancer pain is controversial, and this debate is polarized [1]. The 2000s witnessed a dramatic increase in prescribing of opioid analgesics, as well as increases in addiction, diversion, and fatal overdose [5].

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) identified this pattern; their prompt attention and broadcasting alerted physicians and the public to this crisis. The Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA) and CDC closed "pill mill" conduits for millions of opioid dose units into illicit markets. Talking points disseminated through the media began shifting public perception of opioid analgesics away from permissive entitlement and disregard of risk, such as expecting an opioid prescription for minor pain or sharing prescribed opioids [6].

The 2011 peaks of opioid analgesic prescribing [7-11] and overdose [12-14] were followed by multiyear sustained declines, which were not broadcast by the CDC [5,15,16]. Instead, CDC and media reporting focused on overuse of opioids for pain and related overdoses, and reported (not without justification) on opioid analgesics as an out-of-control hazard. The plight of patients with chronic pain who sought relief, or sociomedical barriers to accessing pain control, were less well publicized. Increased hardships for patients with chronic pain came while total numbers of deaths attributable to opioids rose [3]. Propagation by the CDC of onesided information on opioid analgesic prescribing fueled sensationalized portrayals of opioid analgesics, prescribers, and patients [3,17-20]. These portrayals promoted stigma and misperceptions of opioid analgesics in health care and lay populations, with far-reaching consequences [17-21]. Public statements, such as those by the CDC leadership that "prescription opioids…are no less addictive than heroin" have not been helpful [22].

In aggregate, actions by the DEA [23,24] and CDC [5,15,16], together with media sensationalism [6,17], have intensified barriers to appropriate access to opioid analgesics for patients with chronic pain. From 2012 to 2015, reports from Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Massachusetts, Montana, Nevada, and Texas described increasing numbers of physicians refusing to issue opioid prescriptions [25–27] or withdrawing patients from their stable opioid regimens regardless of pain control and functional improvement [28]. Pharmacies increasingly refused to fill prescription opioid orders [24,25,29,30], even for patients with terminal illness and cancer pain [31] or acute postsurgical pain [32]. Patients felt criminalized by hostile interactions, such as being called "drug-seeking addicts" in front of other

pharmacy customers [23,25,29].

Unable to access opioid analgesics, patients previously stable on opioid regimens were forced into opioid withdrawal [27,33], the "pharmacy crawl" [23] of trying to locate a pharmacy willing to fill their prescription during opioid withdrawal or intense pain [23], repeated emergency department (ED) visits and hospitalizations [24,33], or, for some, suicide [24,33]. The DEA rescheduling of hydrocodone from CS III to CS II in 2014 adversely impacted patients with chronic pain who had benefited from this agent. Increasingly, many experienced their prescribed hydrocodone replaced by less effective analgesics and/or stigma and negative pharmacy interactions when filling a hydrocodone order. Some turned to marijuana or borrowed pain medications for pain control after lost hydrocodone access, missed work from the ban on refills, or experienced suicidal ideation from blocked efforts to access hydrocodone or other medication for pain control [34]. It should be noted that the evidence above, while compelling, is anecdotal.

When exposed to misinformation and/or covert threats by drug enforcement or regulatory bodies, physicians change their opioid prescribing patterns through increased subanalgesic dosing, tapering patients off opioids, refusing to prescribe opioids or even to see patients with pain complaints. The improvement of prescribing patterns is best achieved through presentation of comprehensive and balanced information [6,18,35]. Some experts in pain medicine [19,36–38] have opined that the 2016 CDC opioid prescribing guideline [16] falls short of this mark. Longer-term decreases in physicians' prescribing of opioids, combined with a lack of third-party coverage, availability, or efficacy of nondrug and nonopioid pain therapies, have made access to pain control, including opioid analgesics, increasingly difficult if not impossible for patients with pain [38,39].

# Why This Matters: Consequences of Uncontrolled Chronic Pain

The negative impact of severe chronic pain is hard to overstate. A pioneer in pain research observed that prolonged uncontrolled pain can destroy the quality of life, the will to live, and drive some patients to suicide [40].

Psychosocial consequences of unmanaged pain can be severe, with adverse psychological (impaired cognitive function, pathologic anxiety/depression, suicidal ideation, despair, hopelessness) and social/interpersonal (relationship disruption, loss of employment/financial ruin) outcomes [1,39,41–44]. The following sequelae underscore the

gravity of poorly controlled chronic pain.

## Suicide

Chronic pain is second only to bipolar disorder as a medical cause of suicide [45–47]. The distress, exhaustion, and hopelessness of chronic unrelieved pain can invite intended overdose. Death is no longer feared, but instead, becomes a welcome prospect of permanent relief from suffering and anguish [18,48].

## **Premature Death**

Of 6,940 primary care patients followed over 10 years, the mortality risk from poorly controlled moderate to severe chronic pain was 68% greater than from cardiovascular disease and 49% greater than all other causes combined [49].

## Neurotoxicity

Chronic undercontrolled pain is associated with peripheral and central nervous system (CNS) neuroplastic alteration [50]. Chronic pain-induced neuroplasticity can activate CNS glial cells and other neurotoxic pathways, leading to neuroinflammation, tissue destruction, and loss of CNS tissue mass and receptors, with resultant loss of opioid and other analgesic response [51,52]. Patients may require high doses of opioids to attain a modest analgesic response sufficient to reduce suffering and suicide risk [52].

## **Degraded Quality of Life**

The negative impact of chronic pain on quality of life (QOL) is more severe than heart failure, renal failure, or major depression [53] and is comparable with the QOL of patients dying of cancer [54].

## **Self-Medication**

Negative attitudes of primary care (PC) and other clinicians toward patients with chronic pain who use illicit substances or misuse prescribed drugs are widespread due to presumption of hedonistic pursuit. Reality may be more complex, and patients with chronic pain may use substances to alleviate poorly controlled pain. This possibly was explored in a study of nearly 600 adult PC clinic patients who tested positive for illicit or nonprescribed prescription drugs. Of these patients, 87% reported chronic pain (13% mild, 24% moderate, 50% severe); 74% reported impairment from pain (15% mild, 23% moderate, 36% severe); 51% of 576 patients who used illicit drugs (marijuana, heroin) did so to treat pain; 81% of 121 patients who misused prescription drugs did so to self-medicate pain; and 38% of 265 patients who reported past-three-month heavy drinking did so to control pain, as did 79% of 57 high-risk alcohol users [55].

With nearly one-third of study patients reporting both severe pain and disabling impairment, this study suggests that significant pain is quite prevalent in PC patients with positive drug screens. Poor pain control was common; self-medication to alleviate pain may have driven apparent substance use disorder (SUD) in this study population [55].

# Assumptions Informing the Current Opioid Debate: Fallacies or Facts?

Safety is the foundation of opioid analgesic prescribing and a basic principle of good medical practice [56], but misinformation has influenced current assumptions of opioid analgesic prescribing safety, risk, and efficacy. These assumptions are dispelled by data; some are unreported or obscured. In the discussion below, "prescriptions" refers to total outpatient retail pharmacy–dispensed prescriptions.

## **Opioid Analgesic Prescribing Rates**

Misperception: Continued increases in opioid analgesic prescribing fuel the opioid epidemic.

Fact: Hydrocodone, oxycodone, and overall opioid prescribing have been in multiyear decline beginning in 2012 through early 2017.

Hydrocodone Short Acting (SA) was rescheduled to CS II from CS III in October 2014. One year later, prescriptions decreased 22%, and dispensed tablets 16% [7]. Hydrocodone SA prescriptions decreased 33% from 2011 (144.5 million) to 2015 (97 million) [8,9]. Hydrocodone extended-release (ER) accounted for <1% of ER opioid prescriptions in 2015 [57], suggesting minimal contribution to trends in hydrocodone prescribing.

Oxycodone ER also showed steady decreases in prescribing, including a 39% decrease in a health plan with 31.3 million adult members from late 2009 to late 2012 [58]. Nationwide data on oxycodone ER comparing 2009 with 2013 [10] found decreases in: national poison center

surveillance system mentions (48%), mentions in a national drug treatment system (32%), prescribing using a claims database (27%), doctor shopping (50%), and fatal overdose reported to the manufacturer (65%) [10]. Total oxycodone ER prescriptions decreased >29.7% from 2007 (>8 million) to 2011 (5.7 million) [59] and decreased 39% from 2010 to 2015 [11].

In a parallel trend, methadone prescriptions decreased 28% from 2010 to 2015 [11]. Prescriptions for transmucosal immediate-release fentanyl decreased 39% from 2011 (147,322) to 2015 (90,556) [60]. Total opioid analgesic prescriptions decreased 4.5% from 2011 to 2014, despite increases in tramadol (+25.5%) and buprenorphine (+49.4%) prescriptions [9]. Total dispensed morphine dose equivalents decreased 18.7% from 2010/fourth quarter (Q4; 68.5 million) to 2015/Q4 (55.7 million) [12]. The US proportion of world consumption decreased for oxycodone from 2000 (92.8%) to 2011 (81.0%) and 2014 (73.1%), and decreased for fentanyl from 2003 (56.9%) to 2009 (42.8%) and 2014 (30.1%) [12,61,62].

During a May 2016 FDA Advisory Committee workshop, the question was raised of how to interpret multiyear declines in opioid analgesic prescribing in light of CDC data that show continued increases in prescription opioid analgesic overdoses [11]. The data below resolve this apparent contradiction.

## **Opioid Analgesic Overdose Fatalities: Incidence and Trends**

Misperception: Prescription opioid analgesic overdose (OD) deaths soared in 2014 and continue to increase.

Fact: Fatal prescription opioid analgesic ODs have steadily declined since 2011; in contrast to earlier reports [63–66], the 2014 increase was not due to prescription opioid analgesics [67,68].

The CDC classifies opioids as: 1) natural (morphine, codeine) and semisynthetic (oxycodone, hydrocodone) opioid analgesics; 2) methadone; 3) nonmethadone synthetic opioid analgesics (fentanyl, tramadol); and 4) illicit opioids (heroin). Groups 1–3 can be combined as opioid analgesics or prescription opioids, distinct from illicit opioids [5,13].

In late 2013, illicit Chinese fentanyl surged into US drug markets through Mexico, and fentanyl ODs soared in 2014. Subsequently, direct import from China expanded to include Internet crypto-markets and the ultrapotent fentanyl analog carfentanil [69]. The CDC decided in early 2014 to continue recording fentanyl overdoses as prescription opioid analgesic overdoses, stating that toxicology cannot distinguish illicit from diverted pharmaceutical fentanyl [12]. In March 2016, a CDC Injury Center webpage stated that the 2014 spike in opioid analgesic overdoses were primarily driven by fentanyl, almost entirely illicit in origin. The 2014 figures were corrected retroactively by removing overdoses involving synthetic opioid analgesics other than methadone (fentanyl, tramadol) [13]. The revised figures indicated approximately 14,000 ODs involving prescription opioid analgesics. This policy was changed in 2016 to de-aggregate fentanyl from other prescription opioid analgesics [68].

Prescribing patterns of dispensed fentanyl dose units (in millions) in 2014 (6.7) and 2013 (6.8) were unchanged [9], and nearly all fentanyl involved in fatal opioid ODs is illicit and not diverted [70]. The same CDC Injury Center webpage stated that the corrected 2014 figure of ~14,000 was "an increase...of 693 since 2013," or roughly 13,650 nonfentanyl opioid analgesic overdoses. The purpose or method of this 2013 revision was absent. The cited reference, the Wide-Ranging Online Data for Epidemiologic Research (WONDER) database, is a public-access CDC database [13]. Other CDC releases show differing figures. Recent opioid analgesic overdose figures by the CDC are inconsistent; these are presented in Table 1.

#### Table 1

Disparate opioid overdose fatality data published by the CDC

Evaluated Opioids	2015	2014	2013
Opioid analgesics	n/a	18,893 [63–65]	16,235 [64,65]
Opioid analgesics minus fentanyl* <sup>,†</sup> [13]	n/a	~14,000	693 fewer than 2014
Prescription opioids [66]	~22,000	~19,000	n/a
Prescription opioids minus fentanyl* <sup>,†</sup> [66]	More than 15,000	443 fewer than 2015	n/a
Natural and semisynthetics <sup>‡</sup> [67,68]	12,727	12,159	n/a
Natural, semisynthetics, <sup>‡</sup> methadone [67,68]	16,028	15,559	n/a
Fentanyl* [67,68]	9,580	5,544	n/a
Heroin [67,68]	12,989	10,574	n/a
Fentanyl* plus heroin [67,68]	22,569	16,118	n/a

CDC=Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

- \* Illicit fentanyl, phrased in the cited reference as "non-methadone synthetic opioids."
- † Removed to eliminate deaths involving illicit opioids.
- **‡** Semisynthetic opioid analgesics.

In 2013, heroin was detected in 1,342 (10%) of opioid analgesic fatalities, increasing to 26% in 2014 [5,66]. However, heroin ODs may be misclassified as morphine ODs. The metabolite 6-monoaceytlmorphine (6-MAM) is unique to heroin, but rapidly metabolizes into morphine. Some medical examiners may be reluctant to label a death heroin-related without 6-MAM present; because morphine is present, the cause of death is listed as morphine, not heroin [71].

The CDC bases their opioid overdose statistics on all-cause overdose. The US Government Accountability Office (GAO) reported prescription opioid analgesic fatalities from 2003–2008 by searching the National Vital Statistics System (NVSS) database used by the CDC for overdose and other statistics. In published overdose data, the CDC includes all causes (unintentional, suicide, homicide, undetermined) leading to death. In this report, GAO limited their results to unintentional (accidental) overdose leading to death. Compared with published CDC data [72], GAO data for accidental fatal overdose in 2003–2008 were 20–24% lower—not an insignificant difference (Table 2) [73]. Opioid analgesic overdoses of undetermined cause include accidental overdoses of unknown proportion. The nature of accidental (vs intentional) overdose death may evoke a stronger visceral response to a greater danger and has driven the backlash against opioid prescribing. Overdose calculation methods are stated in the technical sections or footnoted fine print of CDC publications, and so may not be noticed by readers. The GAO report is not current, but Table 2 suggests a stable ratio between all-cause vs accidental opioid analgesic deaths.

#### Table 2

Opioid analgesic overdose fatalities: Nonintentional (GAO: 2003–2008) [73] vs all-cause (CDC: 2003–2014) [13,72]



2003	6,493	8,535
2004	7,541	9,876
2005	8,534	10,947
2006	10,986	13,755
2007	11,509	14,408
2008	11,877	14,800
	Overdos	es: CDC
2009	15,597	
2009 2010	15,597 16,651	
2009 2010 2011	15,597 16,651 16,917	
2009 2010 2011 2012	15,597 16,651 16,917 16,007	
2009 2010 2011 2012 2013	15,597 16,651 16,917 16,007 13,600*	

CDC=Centers for Disease Control and Prevention; GAO=Government Accountability Office.

\* Retroactively calculated for prescription opioid analgesics by removing fentanyl (illicit) overdose deaths [13].

Importantly, within-state trends can diverge from nationwide trends discussed in this paper. Utah is an example, where fatal opioid analgesic overdoses began increasing in 2011, persisting into 2016 [74].

## **Opioid Analgesics as Causative Agent in Overdose Fatalities**

Misperception: Fatal ODs reflect the inherent lethality of opioid analgesics.

Fact: Opioid analgesics are infrequently the sole cause of fatal overdose.

Recent data demonstrate that fatal opioid analgesic ODs primarily result from either methadone or the combination of opioids and benzodiazepines of other CNS depressants [21,75]. The extent that co-ingested agents have driven overdose rates is little reported in the

media. Data from 2011, when prescription opioid analgesic deaths peaked, is used as a reference point when relevant. Primary contributors to fatal opioid analgesic overdose are the following.

Methadone prescribing for pain began in the late 1990s, and overdose fatalities increased from 784 in 1999 to 5,518 in 2007, decreasing to 4,418 in 2011 and 3400 in 2014 [76,77]. Methadone accounted for a disproportionately large share of fatal prescription opioid analgesic toxicities in 2007 (38%), decreasing in 2011 (26%) and 2014 (24%) [76,77]. Fatal methadone overdoses were fueled by prescriber inexperience with the complex pharmacology, and its designation as the firstline chronic pain opioid by insurer/third-party payers on the sole basis of cost savings [78]. For example, methadone 5-mg tablets, taken three times daily, cost an average of \$17 per month in 2012, compared with \$306 per month for branded oxycodone (ER 40 mg taken twice daily) [79].

Benzodiazepines (BZDs) contributed to 31% of opioid analgesic fatalities in 2011 (vs 18.4% in 2004), according to the CDC [80], but this may understate their true contribution. A Canadian study evaluated 607,156 people aged 15–64 years. Of those prescribed opioids for pain who died of opioid analgesic toxicity, coprescribed BZDs were detected at death in 84.5% [81]. In a statewide study of 2,182,374 North Carolina residents who received one or more opioid analgesic prescriptions in 2010, BZDs were present in 61.4% who fatally overdosed on their prescribed opioid. Compared with opioid OD alone, opioid + BZD OD rates were 2.8 times greater in persons taking <75.0 mg/d in morphine-equivalent dose (MED) and 45.8 times greater in those taking >300 mg/d MED [75]. In contrast to opioid analgesics, dispensed BZD prescriptions increased 226% from 2009 (40.9 million) to 2014 (133.4 million). Increases were comparable for the top three prescribed BZDs (alprazolam, clonazepam, lorazepam) [82].

In 2014, alcohol contributed to OD deaths where the following opioids were present: fentanyl (12.2%), heroin (20.7%), hydrocodone (17.2%), morphine (13.0%), and oxycodone (16.7%). Alcohol contribution to opioid OD deaths is likely underestimated [83]. Concurrent heroin and prescription opioid detection by toxicology testing in fatal overdose creates uncertainty over the relative contribution of each agent to death. In such cases, the OD is recorded as both a prescription opioid OD and a heroin OD [67].

Between 2000 and 2010, when fatal respiratory depression occurred, it typically developed during the first five days of opioid therapy initiation, with the highest rates in the initial 24 hours [84]. Opioid initiation at too high a starting dose, or failure to consider other risk factors for respiratory depression such as coprescribed CNS sedatives, indicate prescriber knowledge deficits [84]. Also during 2000–2010, equianalgesic dose tables (EDT) were

commonly used in opioid switching to determine dose equivalence between original and replacement opioids. EDT use increased as more patients with chronic pain were prescribed opioids. With EDT calculations generally based upon observations in opioid-naïve postsurgical patients administered single-dose opioids and other flaws and limitations, EDT use was associated with increased fatal opioid toxicity [85].

## **Prescription Opioid Analgesic Abuse and Heroin Initiation**

Misperception: Prescription opioid analgesics are the gateway to heroin.

Fact: Progression from prescription opioid abuse to heroin initiation is infrequent.

Data from 609,000 persons at risk for nonmedical pain reliever use (NMPR; use of any nonprescribed opioid analgesic, prescribed opioid analgesic use departing from intended purpose) or heroin initiation during 2002–2011 indicated that 3.6% of NMPR users initiated heroin within five years of prescribed opioid abuse onset [86]. Most current heroin users initially abuse prescription opioids [69], but the unreported flipside is the infrequent progression of NMPR to heroin [86].

A Cochrane Review evaluated 26 prospective opioid trials in subjects with chronic pain (N = 4893; opioid therapy for six or more months) with prior nonopioid analgesic failure [87]. In studies specifically reporting abuse or addiction rates (N = 2613), seven patients (0.27%) developed opioid use disorder (OUD) of their prescribed opioid. Most studies screened subjects for SUD history, and all subjects were prescribed opioids under long-term medical supervision. The low OUD rates may not generalize to unselected populations or to opioid prescribing without adequate medical supervision [87]. Another systematic review using less restrictive study inclusion evaluated opioid therapy outcomes in subjects with chronic pain, with or without SUD history (17 studies; N = 88,235). Opioid treatment was long-term (three months to several years) in 10 studies, short-term (one study), or unreported (six studies). The incidence rates of OUD ranged from 0-24% (median = 0.5%), and the prevalence rates ranged from 0-31% (median = 4.5%). Studies with a greater proportion of subjects with SUD history reported higher OUD rates [88].

## **Proportion of US to World Consumption of Opioid Analgesics**

Misperception: The United States consumes 80% of the world opioid supply and 99% of the hydrocodone supply, proving that opioid overprescribing is rampant.

Fact: These often-cited figures mislead by omission.

The World Health Organization (WHO) has calculated that of the world's population (7 billion in 2010), 7.6% live in countries with adequate access to opioid analgesics (US, Canada, Australia, some Western European countries), 4.1% live in countries with moderately inadequate access, and 80% (5.8 billion) have nearly or entirely nonexistent access [89]. The WHO calls this unavailability of opioids for severe pain an epidemic and declares global access to opioid analgesics a moral imperative [90]. The United States uses 99% of hydrocodone because other countries with adequate opioid access prefer dihydrocodeine or low-dose morphine to hydrocodone for moderate to moderately severe pain [91]. Compared with opioid analgesic access in the United States, access is greater in Canada and comparable in Austria [89].

From 2010/Q3 to 2014/Q4, decreased rates were found of opioid analgesic misuse reported to poison centers when adjusted by 1) population: -44% ER/LA opioids, -31% SA opioids; 2) prescription: -44% ER/LA opioids, -25% SA opioids; and 3) dosing unit: -37% ER/LA opioids, -25% SA opioids [92].

## Evidence of Long-term Opioid Benefit in Chronic Pain

Misperception: There is no evidence that long-term opioids are safe or effective.

Fact: Few if any analgesic drugs used in chronic pain have evidence of long-term safety and efficacy from randomized controlled trials (RCTs) of one or more years' duration.

This talking point to discredit opioid prescribing in chronic pain comes from recent AHRQ [14] and CDC [16] reviews of long-term opioid analgesic therapy that found few RCTs of one or more years' duration comparing opioid pain or function outcomes with another analgesic or placebo. This phrase misleads with strongly biased wording and omitted information; no recommended nonopioid therapy for chronic pain has longer aggregate clinical trial duration than opioids, and all modalities show aggregate study durations ≤12 weeks [93]. Absence of evidence is not evidence of absence [94]. Bias-neutral wording may resemble "few controlled long-term opioid safety and efficacy studies in chronic pain have been published." Opioid and other analgesic drug RCTs are seldom evaluated for >12 weeks. Obstacles that interfere with conduct of long-term RCTs for drug and nondrug treatments include ethical prohibition of assigning subjects in substantial pain to placebo, the complexity, expense, and unattractiveness to industry funding of long-term trials using active-drug controls, and high dropout rates of subjects in chronic pain randomized to receive placebo or sham interventions [95–97].

Opioid analgesic efficacy is especially difficult to demonstrate in controlled RCTs. Studies report average opioid responses of large numbers of patients receiving rigid, predetermined starting doses and titration [48]. Opioid response in chronic pain is bimodal and not normally distributed [94]; patients primarily show substantial or negligible analgesic response. With individual patient responses pooled and averaged, modest benefit is typically reported [94]. Strict, inflexible dosing parameters or titration algorithms lead to high dropout rates from analgesic failure or intolerability, resulting in underestimates of efficacy and overestimates of toxicity. Many such patients would likely gain analgesia and tolerability using an individualized approach tailored to patient factors that influence the analgesic response to opioids [48,96]. Moreover, non-RCT opioid analgesic trials of one or more years demonstrate substantive clinical value [95].

## **Other Factors Related to Opioid Analgesic Prescribing Safety**

Medical cannabis laws were examined for potential impact on fatal opioid analgesic OD during 1999 to 2010 [98]. Compared with states without medical cannabis laws, states that enacted medical cannabis laws before 2011 (N = 13) showed a mean 24.8% reduction in annual opioid analgesic OD fatalities. The relationship between access to medical cannabis (vs states without access) and reductions in opioid analgesic OD deaths was evident one year after the passage of medical cannabis laws, and it strengthened over time: year 1 (-19.9%), year 2 (-25.2%), year 3 (-23.6%), year 4 (-20.2%), year 5 (-33.7%), and year 6 (-33.3%). Reductions in opioid analgesic deaths in states with (vs without) medical cannabis access were statistically significant for each year (range = P < 0.001 to P = 0.02). The association between medical cannabis laws and opioid analgesic deaths remained after including all heroin OD deaths, even when opioid analgesics were not present. In states with medical cannabis laws, there was no relationship between opioid analgesic OD deaths two years before passage and one year before passage [98].

Liberalized opioid analgesic prescribing in some European countries has not led to the addiction and overdose rates seen in the United States [61,99]. This disparity was thought to reflect the contribution of uniquely American factors beyond opioid analgesic exposure that include preferential insurance coverage for drug over nondrug chronic pain therapies and aggressive pharmaceutical industry marketing of ER opioids [100]. For example, of 870,000 German health insurance enrollees in 2012, the one-year prevalence of prescribed opioid analgesic problems (fatal overdose, ED visits, OUD diagnosis) was 0.008% [101].

# The CDC Opioid Prescribing Guideline for Chronic Pain

In March 2016, the CDC published an opioid prescribing guideline for chronic pain in primary care [16]. Of its 12 recommendations, most represent standard practice, including risk mitigation strategies. A minority of these recommendations, however, provoked intense criticism and alarm by pain professionals and patient advocacy groups, and concerns by the American Medical Association [102], American Cancer Society [103], American Academy of Pain Management [37], American Academy of Pain Medicine [36], and other organizations [104]. The CDC guidelines have already begun to have a major impact on opioid prescribing. Nonetheless, they perpetuate the misperceptions of opioid analgesics discussed above. Discussion of specific recommendations is beyond the scope of this paper, but aspects of the development process merit closer attention, as this shaped the contents of the end product [37,105].

Guideline recommendations can be influenced by the opinions, experience, and makeup of the Guideline Development Group (GDG). Instead of placing patient needs as the priority, practices can be regulated to control costs, serve societal needs, or protect special interests [106]. Much of the opposition to the CDC guideline reflected the perception that it was not patient-centered.

As both a public health and clinical issue, the prescribing of opioid analgesics must balance access for patients who benefit with control to prevent inappropriate use. Emphasis on access over control was associated with increased prescribing, addiction, and overdose. The current focus on control has added or reinforced barriers to patient access. Well-intentioned but narrowly targeted, unbalanced interventions to such complex issues generate consequences [104].

Of the 17 members of the CDC GDG, 15 were emergency medicine, addiction, public health, or state regulatory professionals [16]. The remaining two members with pain profession backgrounds are discussed below. On November 17, 2015, the directors of a public interest law firm sent a letter of concern to the two top officials of the CDC regarding what was then the draft of the CDC opioid guideline [105]. The law firm requested that the CDC withdraw this draft guideline and start over after protections for the treatment of patients with pain were in place and a new GDG was created. The law firm expressed greatest concern over the following [105]:

1. the CDC did not initially disclose author and advisor backgrounds and credentials;

- 2. the GDG comprised members whose public records indicated strong support for restrictive prescribing guidelines that would significantly reduce opioid prescriptions for patients suffering from chronic pain;
- 3. stakeholders whose views diverged from the GDG's were apparently excluded;
- 4. conflicts of interest were present among GDG members. Both pain medicine professionals were members of Physicians for Responsible Opioid Prescribing (PROP), an activist group dedicated to limiting the use of opioid analgesics. PROP lobbied Congress and federal regulators for years to reduce opioid prescribing. One GDG member was elected president of PROP in 2015 and served as a paid consultant to a law firm that litigates against opioid analgesic manufacturers.

Also instrumental in developing the guidelines were the PROP founder and Executive Director, and PROP Board members who were Stakeholder Review Group members who reviewed the CDC guidelines. Another PROP board member was on the CDC peer review panel [107]. The law firm observed that this represented serious ideological and financial conflicts of interest [105]. The CDC's understandable framing of all opioids as vectors of an epidemic influenced its selection of GDG members [37].

Review committee bias and stakeholder representation can influence the conclusions of systematic reviews [108], including those that inform guidelines. This is evident when separate reviews draw different conclusions from analyzing the same pool of clinical trial data [109]. As described above, the CDC guidelines were based on a 2014 AHRQ systematic review [14] that excluded opioid RCTs of less than one year's duration and all opioid studies other than RCT design. These new criteria eliminated the pool of evaluable studies analyzed in a 2009 systematic review of opioid analgesics [110] co-authored by some of the PROP members who authored the CDC guidelines. The conclusions of the 2014 AHRQ review and the 2016 CDC guidelines differed markedly from the 2009 review, despite little or no change in the body of best available evidence [37].

Despite the above flaws, the authority and prestige of the CDC guideline have already led to its implementation as a mandate. This outcome is expected to further restrict opioid access for patients in need [21,37,38]. Unfortunately, although opioid analgesics certainly possess abuse liability, few other options are equally effective when pain is severe and requires powerful analgesic control [2].

# Discussion

This paper examined the factual basis supporting or refuting common assumptions about opioid analgesic prescribing. Publically available data on opioid analgesic prescribing show long-term decline and corresponding decline in ODs. When taken as prescribed and not combined with sedatives and/or alcohol, fatal OD is infrequent. Population-wide, misusing prescription opioid analgesics infrequently leads to heroin use. Importantly, recent data show a fundamental shift in the "opioid overdose epidemic" away from prescription opioid analgesics and toward illicit opioids (heroin and fentanyl).

To illustrate this dramatic change, a February 2017 report on Massachusetts data indicated that opioid-related deaths/100,000 residents increased 250% from 9.3 in 2011 to 25.8 in 2015. Toxicology results in opioid OD decedents found important trends: 1) fentanyl, almost all illicit in origin, was present in 42% in 2014 vs 75% in 2016; 2) heroin, present in 77% in mid-2014 vs ~50% in 2016; 3) prescription opioid analgesics fell 34.68% from early 2014 to 2016; and 4) BZD presence rose from 55% in 2014 to 63% in 2016. Unlike the CDC methods, suicides were excluded in these analyses. Thus, in 2016, 3 in 4 fatal opioid toxicities involved illicit fentanyl, approximately three in five involved BZDs, and prescription opioid analgesic fatalities continued declining [111]. It is worth noting that, in light of an earlier scandal involving years of falsified drug testing results by one chemist in the Massachusetts state toxicology laboratory, this chemist's behavior was uncovered and dealt with well before the earliest of the above results was obtained [112].

Solutions to opioid analgesic overprescribing, increasing overdose, and overpermissive attitudes in the 2000s were driven by the DEA's and CDC's respective drug and disease control paradigms. For example, in late 2016, the DEA announced a mandated 25% production rollback of all Schedule II opioids (33% for hydrocodone) in 2017, relative to 2016 levels [113]. These rollbacks did not apparently reflect any considerations of clinical need. Yet, patients with chronic pain requiring opioid analgesia increasingly encounter blocked access to pain control, stigma, and hostility in the health care system. Patients with cancer pain or acute pain have not been spared [18,20,24,33,35,114]. The disconnect of authorities and regulators from physicians and their patients with chronic pain who benefit from opioids is obvious [62].

Lobbying by advocates of opioid prescribing restrictions may contribute to proposals advocating blanket restrictions on access to opioid analgesics regardless of individual patient need. Some advocates are motivated by the tragedy of losing a loved one to prescription opioid toxicity or OUD that began during opioid analgesic therapy. One can appreciate the pain they experienced and their desire to spare others the fate of their relative. However, unidimensional solutions to complex public health issues often yield undesired consequences. Suicide by patients with chronic pain unable to access, or cut off from, opioid pain relief may come to rival fatal prescription opioid analgesic overdoses [115–117].

Opioid analgesic prescribing has received greater media attention than other drug classes or prescribing patterns linked to highly concerning outcomes. This negative attention may reflect the corrosive effects of OUD upon families and society. In contrast, inappropriate antibiotic overprescribing is the single greatest contributor to antibiotic-resistant bacteria. Recent estimates indicate that more than 2 million Americans are afflicted annually, with 23,000 fatalities [118]. *Clostridium difficile*, an infection resulting from antibiotic use, annually afflicts around 500,000 and kills 15,000 [119]. The CDC guideline endorses nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) use before considering opioids [16], but every year, NSAIDs cause 7,000 to 10,000 fatalities from gastrointestinal hemorrhage [120].

Many unsafe opioid prescribing practices and overdose risk factors have been identified over the past two decades, yet until new analgesics enter clinical use, and there are few alternatives to opioids for controlling severe pain, and none that are widely available. The National Pain Strategy recommends that pain management in our health care system be improved by pain education of patients and pain training of clinicians [121]. When prescribed judiciously with careful attention to possible comorbid psychiatric, substance use, or medical disorders and potential adverse drug interactions [4], morbidity and mortality associated with prescription opioid analgesics, including overdosage, can be reduced, and in fact have steadily declined since peaking in 2011. In contrast, the recent upsurge in opioid–related deaths is attributable to the illicit opioids fentanyl and heroin. This pattern of overdose fatality is unlikely to respond to regulation of access to medically prescribed opioid analgesics.

## References

- Institute of Medicine (U.S.) Committee on Advancing Pain Research Care and Education. Relieving Pain in America: A Blueprint for Transforming Prevention, Care, Education, and Research. Washington, DC: National Academies Press; 2011.
- 2 Wallwork RS , Chipidza FE, Stern TA. Obstacles to the prescription and use of opioids. Prim Care Companion CNS Disord 2016;181:10.4088/PCC.15f01900.
- 3 Schatman ME. The American chronic pain crisis and the media: About time to get it right? *J Pain Res* 2015;8:885–7.
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

4 O'Brien T , Christrup LL, Drewes AMet al. , European Pain Federation position paper on appropriate opioid use in chronic pain management. *Eur J Pain* 2017;21:3–19.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

5 Rudd RA, Aleshire N, Zibbell JE, Gladden RM. Increases in drug and opioid overdose deaths— United States, 2000–2014. *Am J Transplant* 2016;164:1323–7.

Google Scholar Crossref

6 Fudin J , Atkinson TJ. Opioid prescribing levels off, but is less really more? *Pain Med* 2014;152:184–7.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

7 Jones CM, Lurie PG, Throckmorton DC. Effect of US Drug Enforcement Administration's rescheduling of hydrocodone combination analgesic products on opioid analgesic prescribing. JAMA Intern Med 2016;1763:399–402.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 8 Long D. The U.S. pharmaceutical market: Trends and outlook. Paper presented at: National Association of Chain Drug Stores Regional Chain Conference; August 2016. Available at: http://www.imshealth.com/files/web/United%20States/US%20Files/Trends\_Issues\_Forecasts.pdf (accessed April 2017).
- 9 US Drug Enforcement Administration, Office of Diversion Control. National Forensic Laboratory Information System Special Report: Opiates and related drugs reported in NFLIS, 2009–2014.
   Springfield, VA: US Drug Enforcement Administration; 2015.
- 10 Coplan PM, Chilcoat HD, Butler SFet al., The effect of an abuse-deterrent opioid formulation on opioid abuse-related outcomes in the post-marketing setting. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2016;1003:275–86.http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/cpt.390

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

11 McAninsh J. Extended-release and long-acting (ER/LA) opioid analgesic REMS 36-month assessment: Review of epidemiologic and drug utilization surveillance studies. Paper presented at: Joint Meeting of the Drug Safety and Risk Management Advisory Committee (DSaRM) and the Anesthetic and Analgesic Drug Products Advisory Committee (AADPAC); May 3–4, 2016. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AdvisoryCommittees/Committees MeetingMaterials/Drugs/AnestheticAndAnalgesic DrugProductsAdvisoryCommittee/UCM501048.pdf (accessed June 2016).

- 12 Carter RA. DEA trends & update. US Drug Enforcement Administration, Office of Diversion Control. Paper presented at: Delaware Pharmacy Diversion Awareness Conference; March 19– 20, 2016; Wilmington, Delaware. Available at: http://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/mtgs/pharm\_awareness/conf\_2016/march\_2016/index.html (accessed April 2016).
- 13 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Injury Prevention & Control: Prescription Drug Overdose. Opioid Data Analysis. Atlanta, GA: Center for Disease Control and Prevention; 2016. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/data/analysis.html (accessed May 2016).
- 14 Chou R, Deyo R, Devine B. The Effectiveness and Risks of Long-Term Opioid Treatment of Chronic Pain. Evidence Report/Technology Assessment No. 218. AHRQ Publication No. 14-E005-EF. Rockville, MD: Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality; 2014.

Google Scholar PubMed PubMed

- 15 Frenk SM, Porter KS, Paulozzi LJ. Prescription opioid analgesic use among adults: United States, 1999–2012. NCHS data brief 189. 2015. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db189.htm (accessed April 2016).
- 16 Dowell D , Haegerich TM, Chou R. CDC guideline for prescribing opioids for chronic pain— United States, 2016. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2016;651:1–52.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

17 Atkinson TJ , Schatman ME, Fudin J. The damage done by the war on opioids: The pendulum has swung too far. *J Pain Res* 2014;7:265–8.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 18 Webster LR. Pain and suicide: The other side of the opioid story. *Pain Med* 2014;153:345–6.http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/pme.12398
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 19 Ziegler SJ. Patient abandonment in the name of opioid safety. Pain Med 2013;143:323–4.http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/pme.12036

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

20 Carr DB. Patients with pain need less stigma, not more. Pain

*Med* 2016;178:1391–3.http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnw158 Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

21 Fudin J , Cleary JP, Schatman ME. The MEDD myth: The impact of pseudoscience on pain research and prescribing-guideline development. *J Pain Res* 2016;9:153–6.

Google Scholar PubMed

22 Frieden TR , Houry D. Reducing the risks of relief—the CDC opioid-prescribing guideline. *N Engl J Med* 2016;37416:1501–4.

- 23 Gotbaum R. Pain patients say they can't get meds after illegal Rx drug crackdown. MEDPAGE Today. August 2015. Available at: http://www.medpagetoday.com/search/? q=Pain+Patients+Say+ They+ Can't+Get+Meds+ After+Illegal+Rx+Drug+ Crack down (accessed August 2016).
- 24 Aronoff GM. How did we get here? A past society president on the opioid crisis. Pain Medicine News. March 2014. Available at: http://www.painmedicinenews.com/Commentary/Article/03-14/How-Did-We-Get-Here-/26043 (accessed April 2017).
- 25 Krisberg K. Chronic pain patients caught in the middle of growing opioid abuse problem. The Pump Handle. November 2012. Available at: http://scienceblogs.com/thepumphandle/2012/11/09/chronic-pain-patients-caught-in-the-middle-of-growing-opioid-abuse-problem/ (accessed August 2016).
- 26 Investigative report on patients denied access to pain meds. National Fibromyalgia and Chronic Pain Association, Advocacy. 2014. Available at: http://www.fmcpaware.org/investigative-report-on-patients-denied-accessto-pain-meds.html (accessed March 2017).
- 27 Erickson D. Ravalli county health officer says patients of raided Florence clinic face withdrawal from meds. The Missoulian. April 2014. Available at: http://missoulian.com/news/state-andregional/ravalli-county-health-officer-says-patients-of-raided-florence-clinic/article\_cf2e1690bac0-11e3-848e-001a4bcf887a.html (accessed August 2016).
- 28 Szalavitz M. Why are patients shut out of the debate over prescription pain medicine? The Washington Post. March 2014. Available at: http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/thewatch/wp/2014/03/06/why-are-patients-shut-out-of-the-debate-over-prescription-pain-medi-

cine/? utm\_term=.515f60a4297b (accessed August 2016).

- 29 Segall B. Walgreens pharmacists now turning away some customers who need pain meds. Channel 13 WTHR. March 2014. Available at: http://www.wthr.com/article/walgreens-pharmacists-now-turning-away-some-customers-who-need-pain-meds (accessed August 2016).
- 30 Fudin J. Walgreens shirks pain patients. PainDr. August 2013. Available at: http://paindr.com/walgreens-shirks-pain-patients/ (accessed August 2016).
- 31 Grant M. Terminally ill cancer patients denied prescription drugs at the pharmacy. WESH Web Page. February 2015. Available at: http://www.wesh.com/news/terminally-ill-cancer-patientsdenied-prescription-drugs-at-the-pharmacy/31097790 (accessed August 2016).
- 32 Sullivan L. Doctors claim pharmacy chain Walgreens refusing to fill pain meds. Georgia Newsday. September 14, 2012. Cited in: Schoppmann MJ, Beades GJ. New pharmacy standards and their potential effects on patient care. *MD Advis* 2013;6:20–2. Available at: http://issuu.com/mdadvisor/docs/mdadvisor\_fall\_13\_online\_fin/32 (accessed April 2017).
- 33 Anson P. Pain patients forced to go 'cold turkey' from hydrocodone. National Pain Report. November 2014. Available at: http://nationalpainreport.com/pain-patients-forced-to-go-coldturkey-from-hydrocodone-8825107.html (accessed August 2016).
- Chambers J , Gleason RM, Kirsh KLet al. , An online survey of patients' experiences since the rescheduling of hydrocodone: The first 100 days. *Pain Med* 2016;179:1686–93.
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 35 Jamison RN , Scanlan E, Matthews ML, Jurcik DC, Ross EL. Attitudes of primary care practitioners in managing chronic pain patients prescribed opioids for pain: A prospective longitudinal controlled trial. *Pain Med* 2016;17:99–113.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 36 Comments to the CDC on the proposed 2016 guideline for prescribing opioids for chronic pain. Statements from the American Academy of Pain Medicine. January 2016. Available at: http://www.painmed.org/files/aapm-letter-to-cdc-proposed-2016-guidelines-for-prescibing.pdf (accessed March 2017).
- 37 Twillman B. Academy's response: CDC's guideline for prescribing opioids for chronic pain. The

American Academy of Pain Management Web Page. March 2016. Available at: http://blog.aapainmanage.org/academys-response-center-disease-controls-guideline-prescribing-opioidschronic-pain/ (accessed June 2016).

38 Webster L. The pain epidemic versus the opioid crisis; in Worley SL. New directions in the treatment of chronic pain. National pain strategy will guide prevention, management, and research. *PT* 2016;41:107–15.

Google Scholar PubMed

39 Payne R. An integrated approach to undertreatment of pain; in: Worley SL. New directions in the treatment of chronic pain. National Pain Strategy will guide prevention, management, and research. *PT* 2016;41:107–115.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 40 Melzack R. The tragedy of needless pain. Sci Am 1990;2622:27–33.http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/scientificamerican0290-27
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 41 Yaksh TL, Woller SA, Ramachandran R, Sorkin LS. The search for novel analgesics: Targets and mechanisms. *F1000Prime Rep* 2015;7:56.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

42 Jackman RP, Purvis JM, Mallett BS. Chronic nonmalignant pain in primary care. *Am Fam Physician* 2008;7810:1155–62. 1164.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 43 Nicholson B. Benefits of extended-release opioid analgesic formulations in the treatment of chronic pain. *Pain Pract* 2009;91:71–81.http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-2500.2008.00232.x
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 44 Passik SD. Issues in long-term opioid therapy: Unmet needs, risks, and solutions. *Mayo Clin Proc* 2009;847:593–601.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0025-6196(11)60748-9

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

45 Juurlink DN, Herrmann N, Szalai JP, Kopp A, Redelmeier DA. Medical illness and the risk of suicide in the elderly. *Arch Intern Med* 2004;16411:1179–84.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- Asmundson GJG , Katz J. Understanding the co-occurrence of anxiety disorders and chronic pain: State-of-the-art. *Depress Anxiety* 2009;2610:888–901.http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/da.20600
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 47 Elman I, Borsook D, Volkow ND. Pain and suicidality: Insights from reward and addiction neuroscience. *Prog Neurobiol* 2013;109:1–27.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pneurobio.2013.06.003
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 48 Nadeau SE. Opioids for chronic noncancer pain. To prescribe or not to prescribe—what is the question? *Neurology* 2015;857:646–51.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

49 Torrance N, Elliott AM, Lee AJ, Smith BH. Severe chronic pain is associated with increased 10 year mortality. A cohort record linkage study. *Eur J Pain* 2010;144:380–6.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

50 Boakye PA , Olechowski C, Rashiq Set al. , A critical review of neurobiological factors involved in the interactions between chronic pain, depression, and sleep disruption. *Clin J Pain* 2016;324:327–36.http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/AJP.0000000000260

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

51 Ji R-R , Xu Z-Z, Gao Y-J. Emerging targets in neuroinflammation-driven chronic pain. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 2014;137:13533–48.

Google Scholar Crossref

- 52 Practical Pain Management. Suicide and suffering in the elderly: We must do better. *Pract Pain Manag* 2012;12:6. Available at: http://www.practicalpainmanagement.com/pain/other/co-morbidities/suicide-suffering-elderly-we-must-do-better (accessed June 2016).
- 53 O'Connor AB. Neuropathic pain: Quality-of-life impact, costs and cost effectiveness of therapy. *Pharmacoeconomics* 2009;272:95–112.

54 Fredheim OM, Kaasa S, Fayers Pet al., Chronic non-malignant pain patients report as poor health-related quality of life as palliative cancer patients. *Acta Anaesthesiol Scand* 2008;521:143–8.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

55 Alford DP, German JS, Samet JHet al., Primary care patients with drug use report chronic pain and self-medicate with alcohol and other drugs. *J Gen Intern Med* 2016;315:486–91.http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11606-016-3586-5

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 56 Use of opioids for the treatment of chronic pain. Statements from the American Academy of Pain Medicine. February 2013. Available at: http://www.painmed.org/files/use-of-opioids-forthe-treatment-of-chronicpain.pdf (accessed March 2017).
- 57 Lee JH. Drug utilization patterns for hydrocodone ER and other ER/LA opioid analgesics 2011-2015. Paper presented at: Joint Meeting of the Anesthetic and Analgesic Drug Products Advisory Committee (AADPAC) and the Drug Safety and Risk Management Advisory Committee (DSaRM); June 2016. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AdvisoryCommittees/CommitteesMeetingMaterials/Drugs/AnestheticAndAnalgesicDrugProducts Advisory Committee/UCM506638.pdf (accessed June 2016).
- 58 Larochelle MR, Zhang F, Ross-Degnan D, Wharam JF. Rates of opioid dispensing and overdose after introduction of abuse-deterrent extended-release oxycodone and withdrawal of propoxyphene. *JAMA Intern Med* 2015;1756:978–87.

- 59 Gill R. Outpatient drug utilization patterns for selected opioid analgesics in the U.S. years 2007-2011. Food and Drug Administration, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research. Anesthetic and Analgesic Drug Products Advisory Committee. Transcript of Meeting on Friday, December 2012. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AdvisoryCommittees/CommitteesMeeting-Materials/Drugs/AnestheticAndAnalgesicDrug Products Advisory Committee/UCM333218.pdf (accessed April 2017).
- 60 Auth D. Considerations for modifications to the ER/LA opioid analgesic REMS. Paper presented at: Joint Meeting of the Drug Safety and Risk Management Advisory Committee (DSaRM) and the Anesthetic and Analgesic Drug Products Advisory Committee (AADPAC); May 2016. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Advisory Committees/CommitteesMeetingMate-

rials/Drugs/AnestheticAnd AnalgesicDrugProducts Advisory Committee/UCM501048.pdf (accessed June 2016).

61 Häuser W, Petzke F, Radbruch L, Tölle TR. The opioid epidemic and the long-term opioid therapy for chronic noncancer pain revisited: A transatlantic perspective. *Pain Manag* 2016;63:249–63.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

62 Manchikanti L , Kaye AM, Knezevic NNet al. , Responsible, safe, and effective prescription of opioids for chronic non-cancer pain: American Society of Interventional Pain Physicians (ASIPP) guidelines. *Pain Physician* 2017;20(2S):S3–S92.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 63 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics. NCHS data on drug-poisoning deaths. 2016. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/factsheets/factsheet\_drug\_poisoning.pdf (accessed May 2016).
- Longo DL, Compton WM, Jones CM, Baldwin GT. Relationship between nonmedical prescription-opioid use and heroin use. *N Engl J Med* 2016;3742:154–63.http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1508490
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 65 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Wide-Ranging Online Data for Epidemiologic Research (WONDER). Atlanta, GA: National Center for Health Statistics; 2016.
- 66 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Opioid data analysis. 2016. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/data/analysis.html (accessed December 2016).
- 67 Rudd RA , Seth P, David F, Scholl L. Increases in drug and opioid-involved overdose deaths— United States, 2010–2015. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2016;655051:1445–52.

- 68 Hedegaard H, Warner M, Miniño AM. Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999–2015. NCHS Data Brief, No 273. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics; 2017. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db273.htm (accessed August 2017).
- 69 National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Pain Management and the Opioid

*Epidemic: Balancing Societal and Individual Benefits and Risks of Prescription Opioid Use*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press; 2017. Available at: http://nap.edu/24781 (accessed July 2017).

PubMed PubMed

70 Gladden RM, Martinez P, Seth P. Fentanyl law enforcement submissions and increases in synthetic opioid–involved overdose deaths—27 states, 2013–2014. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2016;6533:837–43.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 71 Drug Enforcement Administration. 2015 National drug threat assessment summary. DEA-DCT-DIR-008-16; October 2015.
- 72 Hedegaard H, Chen LH, Warner M. Drug-Poisoning Deaths Involving Heroin: United States, 2000–2013. NCHS Data Brief 190, Data Table for Figure 1. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics; 2015. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db190\_table.pdf#1 (accessed August 2016).
- 73 United States Government Accountability Office. Prescription Pain Reliever Abuse: Agencies Have Begun Coordinating Education Efforts, but Need to Assess Effectiveness. GAO-12-115. Washington, DC: United States Government Accountability Office; 2012. Available at: http://www.gao.gov/assets/590/587301.pdf (accessed June 2016).
- 74 Popovich N. A deadly crisis: Mapping the spread of America's drug overdose epidemic. The Guardian. May 2016. Available at: http://www.theguardian.com/society/ng-interac-tive/2016/may/25/opioid-epidemic-overdose-deaths-map (accessed August 2016).
- 75 Dasgupta N , Funk MJ, Proescholdbell Set al. , Cohort study of the impact of high-dose opioid analgesics on overdose mortality. *Pain Med* 2016;171:85–98.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 76 Chen LH, Hedegaard H, Warner M. Drug-Poisoning Deaths Involving Opioid Analgesics: United States, 1999–2011. NCHS Data Brief, No 166. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics; 2014.
- 77 Jones CM , Baldwin GT, Manocchio T, White JO, Mack KA. Trends in methadone distribution for pain treatment, methadone diversion, and overdose deaths—United States, 2002–2014. *MMWR*

Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2016;6526:667–71. Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 78 Atkinson TJ , Fudin J, Pandula A, Mirza M. Medication pain management in the elderly: Unique and underutilized analgesic treatment options. *Clin Ther* 2013;3511:1669–89.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clinthera.2013.09.008
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- Tipman A, Webster L. The economic impact of opioid use in the management of chronic nonmalignant pain. J Manag Care Spec
   Pharm 2015;2110:891–9.http://dx.doi.org/10.18553/jmcp.2015.21.10.891
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- Jones CM, McAninch JK. Emergency department visits and overdose deaths from combined use of opioids and benzodiazepines. *Am J Prev Med* 2015;494:493–501.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.03.040
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 81 Gomes T , Mamdani MM, Dhalla IA, Paterson JM, Juurlink DN. Opioid dose and drug-related mortality in patients with nonmalignant pain. *Arch Intern Med* 2011;1717:686–91.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 82 National Forensic Laboratory Information System Special Report: Benzodiazepines Reported in NFLIS, 2009–2014 . Springfield, VA: US Drug Enforcement Administration, Office of Diversion Control; 2016.
- 83 Warner M, Trinidad JP, Bastian BA, Miniño AM, Hedegaard H. Drugs Most Frequently Involved in Drug Overdose Deaths: United States, 2010–2014. National Vital Statistics Reports, volume 65. No. 10. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics; 2016. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr65/nvsr65\_10.pdf (accessed September 2017).
- 84 Webster LR, Cochella S, Dasgupta Net al., An analysis of the root causes for opioid-related overdose deaths in the United States. *Pain Med* 2011;12(suppl 2):S26–35.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

85 Webster LR, Fine PG. Overdose deaths demand a new paradigm for opioid rotation. Pain

*Med* 2012;134:571–4.http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4637.2012.01356.x Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 86 Muhuri PK, Gfroerer J, Davies C. CBHSQ Data Review: Associations of Nonmedical Pain Reliever Use and Initiation of Heroin use in the United States . Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, Center for Behavioral Health Statistics and Quality; 2013. Available at: http://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/DR006/DR006/nonmedical-pain-reliever-use-2013.htm (accessed April 2017).
- 87 Noble M , Treadwell JR, Tregear SJet al. , Long-term opioid management for chronic noncancer pain. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2010;1:CD006605.
- Minozzi S , Amato L, Davoli M. Development of dependence following treatment with opioid analgesics for pain relief: A systematic review. *Addiction* 2013;1084:688–98.http://dx.-doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.04005.x
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- By Duthey B, Scholten W. Adequacy of opioid analgesic consumption at country, global, and regional levels in 2010, its relationship with development level, and changes compared with 2006. *J Pain Symptom Manag* 2014;472:283–97.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2013.03.015
   Google Scholar Crossref
- 90 World Health Organization. *Ensuring Balance in National Policies on Controlled Substances: Guidance for Availability and Accessibility of Controlled Medicines*. Geneva: World Health Organization, Department of Essential Medicines and Pharmaceutical Policies; 2011.
- 91 Fudin J. The hydrocodone question. Drug Topics. December 2013. Available at: http://drugtopics.modernmedicine.com/drug-topics/content/tags/hydrocodone/hydrocodone-question (accessed June 2016).
- 92 Dart RC. Surveillance data of the public health impact. Paper presented at: Joint Meeting of the Drug Safety and Risk Management Advisory Committee (DSaRM) and the Anesthetic and Analgesic Drug Products Advisory Committee (AADPAC); May 2016. Available at: http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AdvisoryCommittees/CommitteesMeetingMaterials/Drugs/AnestheticAndAnalgesicDrugProducts Advisory Committee/UCM501050.pdf (accessed April 2017).

93 Tayeb BO, Barreiro AE, Bradshaw YS, Chui KK, Carr DB. Durations of opioid, nonopioid drug, and behavioral clinical trials for chronic pain: Adequate or inadequate? *Pain Med* 2016;1711:2036–46.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

94 Häuser W, Tölle TR. Meta-analyses of pain studies: What we have learned. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol* 2015;291:131–46.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

95 Watson CPN. Opioids in chronic noncancer pain: More faces from the crowd. *Pain Res Manag* 2012;174:263–75.http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/495781

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

96 Romanò CL , Romanò D, Lacerenza M. Antineuropathic and antinociceptive drugs combination in patients with chronic low back pain: A systematic review. *Pain Res Treat* 2012;2012:154781.

Google Scholar PubMed

- 97 Rowbotham MC , Twilling L, Davies PSet al. , Oral opioid therapy for chronic peripheral and central neuropathic pain. *N Engl J Med* 2003;34813:1223–32.http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa021420
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 98 Bachhuber MA, Saloner B, Cunningham CO, Barry CL. Medical cannabis laws and opioid analgesic overdose mortality in the United States, 1999-2010. JAMA Intern Med 2014;17410:1668–73.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- Breivik H , Stubhaug A. Burden of disease is often aggravated by opioid treatment of chronic pain patients: Etiology and prevention.
   Pain 2014;15512:2441–3.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2014.09.011
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 100 Sullivan MD , Howe CQ. Opioid therapy for chronic pain in the US: Promises and perils. *Pain* 2013;154:S94–S100.

101 Marschall U , L'Hoest H, Radbruch L, Häuser W. Long-term opioid therapy for chronic noncancer pain in Germany. *Eur J Pain* 2016;205:767.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 102 American Medical Association. AMA suggests changes to CDC policies on opioids. 2016. Available at: http://www.ama-assn.org/ama-suggests-changes-cdc-policies-opioids (accessed January 2017).
- 103 Hansen CW. Comments on CDC draft opioid prescribing guidelines. American Cancer Society Cancer Action Network. October 2015. Available at: http://www.acscan.org/sites/default/files/ACSCAN\_Comments\_CDC\_Opioid\_Guidelines\_Final.pdf (accessed January 2017).
- 104 Ciccone TG , Kean N. Responses and criticisms over new CDC opioid prescribing guidelines. *Pract Pain Manag* 2016;16. Available at: http://www.practicalpainmanagement.com/resources/news-and-research/responses-criticisms-over-new-cdc-opioid-prescribing-guidelines (accessed December 2017).
- 105 Samp RA, Chenoweth MS. Letter to Tom Frieden and Debra Houry re: Guideline for prescribing opioid for chronic pain. Washington Legal Foundation. November 2015. Available at: http://www.wlf.org/upload/litigation/misc/CDCComments-Opioids.pdf (accessed May 2016).
- 106 Woolf SH, Grol R, Hutchinson A, Eccles M, Grimshaw J. Potential benefits, limitations, and harms of clinical guidelines. *BMJ* 1999;3187182:527–30.

Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 107 Anson P. PROP helped draft CDC opioid guidelines. Pain News Network. September 2015. Available at: http://www.painnewsnetwork.org/stories/2015/9/21/prop-helped-draft-cdcopioid-guidelines? rq=PROP%20helped%20draft%20cdc (accessed January 2017).
- 108 Chew M. Researchers, like politicians, use "spin" in presenting their results, conference hears. BMJ 2009;339:b3779.

Google Scholar Crossref

109 Morlion B. Refresher course: Safe and effective prescribing of opioids in chronic pain. Paper presented at: Ninth Conference of the European Pain Federation (EFIC); Vienna, Austria; 2015. Available at: http://efic.kenes.com/Documents/912777\_Refresher%20course\_LR\_V02.pdf (accessed April 2017).

- Chou R , Fanciullo GJ, Fine PGet al. , ; American Pain Society-American Academy of Pain Medicine Opioids Guidelines Panel. Clinical guidelines for the use of chronic opioid therapy in chronic noncancer pain. J Pain 2009;102:113–30.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2008.10.008
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 111 Executive Office of Health and Human Services, Massachusetts Department of Public Health Current Statistics. Data brief: Opioid-related overdose deaths among Massachusetts residents. 2017. Available at: http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/stop-addiction/currentstatistics/data-brief-overdose-deaths-february-2017.pdf (accessed March 2017).
- 112 Office of the Inspector General, Commonwealth of Massachusetts. Supplemental report regarding the Hinton Drug Laboratory. 2016. Available at: http://www.mass.gov/ig/publications/reports-and-recommendations/2016/supplemental-report-regarding-the-hinton-druglaboratory-february-2016.pdf (accessed September 2017).
- 113 The United States Drug Enforcement Administration. DEA reduces amount of opioid controlled substances to be manufactured in 2017. 2016. Available at: https://www.dea.gov/divisions/hq/2016/hq100416.shtml (accessed November 2016).
- Tait RC , Chibnall JT, House K, Biehl J. Medical judgments across the range of reported pain severity: Clinician and lay perspectives. *Pain Med* 2016;177:1269–81.http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/pm/pnv076
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 115 Foreman J. Exploring the link between chronic pain and suicide. Blog post. November 2015. Available at: http://judyforeman.com/blog/ (accessed March 2017).
- Demidenko MI, Dobscha SK, Morasco BJet al., Suicidal ideation and suicidal self-directed violence following clinician-initiated prescription opioid discontinuation among long-term opioid users. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry* 2017;47:29–35.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2017.04.011
   Google Scholar Crossref PubMed
- 117 Hassett AL , Aquino JK, Ilgen MA. The risk of suicide mortality in chronic pain patients. *Curr*

Pain Headache Rep 2014;188:436–43.http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11916-014-0436-1 Google Scholar Crossref PubMed

- 118 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. About antimicrobial resistance. 2015. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/about.html (accessed December 2016).
- 119 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Nearly half a million Americans suffered from Clostridium difficile infections in a single year. 2015. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2015/p0225-clostridium-difficile.html (accessed December 2016).
- Lanza FL , Chan FKL, Quigley EMM; The Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. Guidelines for prevention of NSAID-related ulcer complications. *Am Coll Gastroenterol* 2009;1043:728–38.http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ajg.2009.115
   Google Scholar Crossref
- 121 US Department of Health and Human Services. Interagency Pain Research Coordinating Committee. National pain strategy. 2016. Available at: http://iprcc.nih.gov/National\_Pain\_Strategy/NPS\_Main.htm (accessed June 2017).

© 2017 American Academy of Pain Medicine.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. For commercial re-use, please contact journals.permissions@oup.com



View Metrics

## **Email alerts**

New issue alert Advance article alerts Article activity alert Receive exclusive offers and updates from Oxford Academic

#### More on this topic

Validation of a Screening Risk Index for Serious Prescription Opioid-Induced Respiratory Depression or Overdose in a US Commercial Health Plan Claims Database

Opioid Overdose History, Risk Behaviors, and Knowledge in Patients Taking Prescribed Opioids for Chronic Pain

A Multi-Center Analysis Evaluating Factors Associated with Spinal Cord Stimulation Outcome in Chronic Pain Patients

Long-Acting Opioids and Short-Acting Opioids: Appropriate Use in Chronic Pain Management

## **Related articles in**

Google Scholar

### **Related articles in PubMed**

A systematic review on workplace interventions to manage chronic musculoskeletal conditions.

Motor Cortex Stimulation Therapy for Relief of Central Post-Stroke Pain: A Retrospective Study with Neuropathic Pain Symptom Inventory.

Glial-cytokine-neuronal adaptations in the ventral hippocampus of rats with affective behavioural changes following peripheral nerve injury.

## **Citing articles via**

Google Scholar

CrossRef

#### Latest Most Read Most Cited

Are Invasive Procedures Effective for Chronic Pain? A Systematic Review

Psychometric Evaluation of a Pain Intensity Measure for Persons with Dementia

An Open Trial of Morning Bright Light Treatment Among US Military Veterans with Chronic Low Back Pain: A Pilot Study

Correlates of Benzodiazepine Use and Adverse Outcomes Among Patients with Chronic Pain Prescribed Long-term Opioid Therapy

Factors Associated with Prescription Opioid Analgesic Use in the US Population, 2011–2014

About Pain Medicine	Twitter
Editorial Board	Recent Supplements
Author Guidelines	Purchase
Contact Us	Recommend to your Library
Facebook	Advertising and Corporate Services







Online ISSN 1526-4637

Print ISSN 1526-2375 Copyright © 2018 American Academy of Pain Medicine

About Us	
Contact Us	
Careers	
Help	
Access & Purchase	
Rights & Permissions	
Open Access	
Connect	Resources
Join Our Mailing List	<b>Resources</b> Authors
Join Our Mailing List OUPblog	Resources Authors Librarians
Join Our Mailing List OUPblog Twitter	Resources Authors Librarians Societies
Join Our Mailing List OUPblog Twitter Facebook	Resources Authors Librarians Societies Sponsors & Advertisers
Join Our Mailing List OUPblog Twitter Facebook YouTube	Resources Authors Librarians Societies Sponsors & Advertisers Press & Media

#### Explore

Shop OUP Academic Oxford Dictionaries

Oxford Index

Epigeum

OUP Worldwide

University of Oxford

Oxford University Press is a department of the University of Oxford. It furthers the University's objective of excellence in research, scholarship, and education by publishing worldwide

OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS Site Map Accessibility Get Adobe Reader